THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

MINUTES

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on November 14, 2006 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 4





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 3





DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES






Member Residing in District No. 5





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON






Member Residing in District No. 2





DR.  JUDI MILLER






Member Residing in District No. 2

ALSO PRESENT:

Mr. Michael J. Lannon, Superintendent





Mr. Daniel B. Harrell, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hensley called the meeting to order.  Students from Port St. Lucie Elementary School led the Pledge of Allegiance and presented a reading strategy in action to illustrate how they were improving fluency and vocabulary at their school.  Mrs. Greenwood’s second grade class performed a readers’ theater about a visit with Benjamin Franklin, a play the students had practiced to improve reading fluency.

PUBLIC HEARING

Chairman Hensley announced that the public hearing was scheduled to receive comments from the public on the application of Imagine – St. Lucie County LLC, to operate a charter school to be known as Imagine Charter School at St. Lucie.  Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent for Student Services/Exceptional Student Education, was asked to speak about the company and its’ application.  Mrs. Slaga explained that Imagine St. Lucie was a limited liability company, part of Imagine Schools of Delaware, Inc., a non-profit Delaware corporation, whose primary place of business was Virginia.  This company was authorized to operate in Florida—it was part of a system of charter schools across the country. They were proposing to be a K-5 school and planned to open with approximately 450 students, reaching a maximum of 750.  The company was requesting a five year charter.  Their mission was to provide a quality learning opportunity by maintaining a caring, learning environment, working with parents in the community to develop the intellect and the character of students. The curriculum was aligned to the Sunshine State Standards and utilized Project Child as an instructional model.  Teachers were teamed and then looped up with children for primary clusters K-2 and intermediate clusters 4-5. The company would follow state and district assessments and the district timelines for student assignment’s choice system.  Currently, they were looking for a location in the red zone—the district’s fastest growing zone.  No facility had been located to date.  The company was willing to move to a K-8 model if it best served the district’s needs.  Teachers would not be part of the Florida Retirement System.  Food services would be sought through the district and they would comply with all federal reporting requirements.  There would be an ESE teacher who would be trained through the district’s ESE department.  The company would be asking the district transportation department for assistance but if it was unavailable, they would look to contract out for these services.  The company would follow the district’s Code of Conduct.  The finance portion of the application had required multiple reviews and modifications.  Mrs. Slaga reminded everyone that the Board was being asked to consider the charter application only.  If approved, it would be subject to the identification of a facility and acceptable guarantees of funding operation.  Mrs. Slaga invited representatives from the company to respond to any questions board members might have.
Chairman Hensley opened the public hearing to receive comments on the Imagine St. Lucie County LLC charter school application.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.  Board member comments and questions ensued following the public hearing.
Dr. Miller explored the subject of funding further.  In the charter’s proposed budget, there was a significant amount of money under the “other” category and Dr. Miller sought to find out where that money was coming from.  Ms. Kathy Helean responded the supplemental revenue was a combination of a voluntary pre-k program and a fee-based care of pre-k for the second half of the day.  It also included care programs before and after school for k-5, summer camps and enrichment programs, federal and state grants, and rental of the facility.  All numbers that were coordinated were based on trends the company had experienced in their other charter schools in Florida.  The information provided was the average of what Imagine schools brought in in terms of additional revenue.  Ms. Helean answered another of Dr. Miller’s questions by stating their other charter schools had received grant monies, i.e., start up grant dollars, Title I dollars, and Project Child funds.  Dr. Miller said she was aware that a verbal commitment had been made--the company would agree, in writing, that its’ corporate board would cover any shortfalls.  Dr. Miller had not seen that written agreement and also asked if any security would be offered as collateral.  Ms. Helean replied that the operating agreement between the LLC and Imagine Schools would be formally signed when the charter application was approved.  A financial arrangement letter could be provided to the Board, signed by the president and CEO of Imagine Schools, Dennis Bakke, showing full support and provision for any shortfalls.  The school would not have any deficit spending.  The corporation would offer operating advances, particularly as needed in the first few years of operation when all textbooks, computers, and furniture are usually purchased.  Imagine Schools would provide the support needed to allow for payment of expenditures over time.  
Dr. Carvelli asked about class size compliance and accompanying penalties when compliance was not met.  Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, added a comment that he had spoken with DOE staff and it was his understanding that transfer penalty calculations would be the same as other school districts.  Dr. Carvelli asked that Imagine address potential class size reduction penalties in their financial arrangement letter.  Ms. Helean did say that because the proposed charter school was a Project Child school, they had the ability to cross grades due to their set up.  They also had the ability to limit enrollment.  Ms. Helean indicated this matter could also be formalized in the charter along with any other items the district asked for.
Dr. Gaines had a concern about transportation and asked if the charter school company had surveyed the area on this subject.  The district’s transportation department was swamped and he could not see how they would be able to provide any service outside the district.  The charter school would first seek services from the district transportation department, however, if services could not be provided they would contract out through private enterprise and in fact already had contracts to that effect.  Mr. Ron Sasse, primary contact, added that the company was looking for a facility in the southwest section of the county at staff’s suggestion because of growth issues.  In working through a local realtor, four potential sites had been located but not yet signed for.  Consequently, no demographic analysis had been completed at this time.  The company was also in a position to purchase buses for their needs. 

Dr. Miller asked Attorney Harrell if some provision, beyond the financial arrangement letter, for securing funds to cover excess expenses over income should be obtained.  Mr. Harrell indicated there were two ways for the applicant to address any shortfall:  1) re-address their budget, and/or 2) provide some assurance that would cover a reasonable expectation that there was something substantial behind a shortfall.

Mrs. Hensley informed everyone that the charter school application was item #18 under the consent agenda and the recommendation was for conditional approval (see supplemental minutes packet).

MINUTES



Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes report





for the October 24, 2006 regular meeting as presented





(Hilson/Miller/Carried 5-0).   

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. ML Resolution/Policy Waiver/Naming of School

Mr. Lannon stated the Board, staff and community wanted to honor Samuel S. Gaines, School Board Member since 1972.  Dr. Gaines’ term was ending on November 21, 2006.

Laughter and applause punctuated the reading of letters, accolades and commendations from Governor Jeb Bush, the Florida School Boards Association, the St. Lucie County School Board, the St. Lucie County Board of County Commissioners, the City of Fort Pierce, and the City of Port St. Lucie.  All were framed and formally presented to Dr. Samuel S. Gaines during the last St. Lucie County School Board meeting in which Dr. Gaines would be participating as an elected board member. 

An overflowing crowd of well wishers, many with tear-filled expressions, were also delighted with Dr. Gaines’ recollections as he received a framed photograph from his early years on the School Board that was presented by CTA/CU Vice President Vicki Carr-Rodriguez.

Dr. Gaines was instrumental in many groundbreaking programs and initiatives in his tenure on the Board, including the formation of bargaining units for employees, and establishing an educational television cablecast channel to deliver instruction to homes and schools.  Dr. Gaines, appointed to the Board in 1972, guided the community and school system through divisive times under a desegregation federal court order, with a clear and resonant voice.  He also, some three decades later after reaching unitary status, was the voice of experience and vision through the more recent issues of re-districting student attendance zones and establishing a district-wide minimum student dress code.  Dr. Gaines was honored for his vision, his courage, his honor, and his determination that every child in St. Lucie County Public Schools receive the highest quality of education.  In deep appreciation of Dr. Gaines’ 34 years of service, Mr. Lannon made the following recommendations to the Board. 


Action:
The superintendent asked that the Board amend its





agenda and accept a recommendation to waive Policy





#8.54(d), Naming of Facilities, pursuant to F.S.





2.23(7) (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve





the work of the Naming Committee for K-8, Jenkins





Road site, by naming the new school the Samuel S.





Gaines Academy (Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

Mr. Lannon continued with the special recognition of Dr. Gaines by reading a resolution of the Board that decreed from this date forward there would be an annual Samuel S. Gaines Essay Program instituted to celebrate local African Americans and their contributions to society and community during Black History Month (February).



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt





the resolution designating the commencement of 





the annual Samuel S. Gaines Essay Program in





February 2006 to celebrate and recognize local





African American contributions to the fabric of





society (Hilson/Miller/Carried 5-0).

Mr. Lannon further informed Dr. Gaines that the community would be continuing to celebrate his esteemed career well into the month of February 2007.  There were more surprises and community kudos to come.
Dr. Gaines eloquently addressed those assembled to express his appreciation and surprise.  He stood strong in his commitment to children by stating, “As a board member, things come that will probably tear you from the focus.  But the focus has been, always will be, and it always must be children.  Not one set of children, but children.  All children that are sent to us should receive the education that should be provided for them.”
2. SW Scholar Athlete Award – Fort Pierce Westwood Students

Mr. Jay Stewart, District Athletic Director, joined Fort Pierce Westwood’s principal, assistant principals, and coach in recognizing two of their scholar athletes, Benjonson Jean and Anna Melnick.  
3. JK ST. LUCIE COUNTY EDUCATION FOUNDATION GRANT AWARDS, “Winds of Change Education Trophies

Executive Director Mary Holmgren and Vice President Rudy Howard graciously presented classroom grant awards, Citigroup awards and award trophies to the winning schools who donated items to the silent auction during the Foundation’s 7th annual ball, “Winds of Change in Education”.  See supplemental minutes packet for extensive list of award winners.

Addendum 22. JK RECOGNITION OF CODY DENIG

Ms. Janice Karst, Director of Communication, asked the Board to recognize a young student, Cody Denig, as the first child to win the Courage Award from the American Cancer Society for Southeast Florida from Orlando to Key West.
STAFF REPORTS

4. OR Curriculum – School Improvement Plans (3)
The Board received written and verbal reports from Port St. Lucie Elementary (Principal Glenn Rustay), Garden City Elementary (Principal Cortina Bell – Gray), and Frances K. Sweet Elementary (Principal Debra Snyder).  School improvement plans are presented regularly during each board meeting as determined by the superintendent and staff.  Each report that is reviewed with the Board contains the previous year’s data on student demographics, Stanford achievement results, FCAT subgroup data/student proficiency, adequate yearly progress, and strategies germane to each school’s student population for the coming year in reading, mathematics, writing, and science.  Details of the data presented can be found in the supplemental minutes packet and/or at each school.
Individual board members and the superintendent gave each report their undivided attention and followed up with comments/questions.

5. ML Superintendent’s Report

Superintendent Lannon informed the Board that the recent Engaging All Learners Professional Development conference held at Treasure Coast High School was well attended and a great success.


Presentation of the School Calendar for 2007-08 was given by Mrs. Sue Ranew, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources.  There was new statutory language that mandated schools begin no sooner than two weeks before Labor Day.  Thus, students were scheduled to start the next school year on August 20, 2007.  Staff received input via school advisory councils, staff, professional development, curriculum department, and parents.  The proposed calendar afforded the district seven pre-school training days for teachers.  First semester would not end until January 14, 2008.  There were six weather make-up days built into the calendar, namely, December 20, 21; March 27, 28, and June 5, 6.  The last day for teachers and students was June 4, 2008.  Spring break was scheduled to begin on March 28 for staff and March 27 for students. FCAT testing was extended through March 26, 2008. Ms. Hilson and Dr. Carvelli both indicated the later starting date was preferable.
Hurricane make-up days for probable hurricane turned tropical storm Ernesto was also discussed by Mrs. Ranew.  Students missed one day of school—August 30, 2005.  Mrs. Ranew told the Board she had sent a letter to Commissioner Winn asking that the missed day be waived for students.  To make up the time, Mrs. Ranew had asked that it be made up over three early release days.
Ms. Janice Karst updated the Board on the district’s instructional technology program, a long term interest of Dr. Gaines.  The district sustained damage to its delivery system for instructional TV due to hurricanes.  It took a little time and manpower in order to get schools back up and running.  Mr. Craig Jerome was instrumental in achieving this. Improvements were made to the studio and the production truck was now being fully utilized.  One priority that was completed pertained to the programming guide for residents.  The ability to deliver instructional programming, public information programming, and professional development programming over the network was an important goal that staff had achieved.  Ms. Karst thanked Dr. Gaines for the legacy he would be leaving with the district because of his support and efforts to help start up the media department over twenty years ago. 
Dr. Gaines did say his work had been a labor of love and the future looked very bright in the ITV program.  Everything was worth the effort and with the new technology now, he appreciated that students could get their instruction when not in the classroom.

Mr. Lannon reported that the Executive Roundtable had commissioned an awareness DVD to be created on the issue of AIDS in our community.  This was of wide concern and Mr. Lannon asked that the Board view a sneak preview of the video. Mr. Lannon told the Board he had authorized the media department to show the video on the district’s channel as part of its regular programming as public information.  The idea behind it was to raise the awareness level and start the educational component of what was going on in the world.  This was not about schools becoming distributors of condoms.  That was not going to happen. The district needs to be able to lead the educational charge.
CTA REPORT

Vice President Vicki Carr-Rodriquez, assisted by two other CTA/CU executive board members, presented Dr. Gaines with an old photograph that they had rescued from their archives.  She thanked him for his support of collaborative bargaining and for including union members in master board training a few years back.  Dr. Gaines was very pleased and enjoyed the picture of board members and union members of long ago.
CWA REPORT

No report.

PAPER REDUCTION TASK FORCE REPORT

No report.

CONSENT AGENDA



Action:
The superintendent recommended that the
 Board approve consent agenda items #6, #7, 
and #9 through #20 (with corrections) as
presented (item #8 was deleted) (Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

6. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

7. SR Approval of the 2007-08 School Calendar

8. TB FAU Charter School Operating Agreement (Deleted)
9. TB Approve Educational Plant Survey

10. TB AL ITB 07-17S Exterior Painting
11. AL ITB 07-18 Audio Visual Equipment

12. AL REP 07-14 HVAC Installations

13. AL RFP 07-15 Manufacture and Install Electrical (Digital) Marquee

14. AG Deductive Change Order to The Morganti Groups Contract for Jenkins K-8

15. AG Work Authorization To Donadio & Associates, P.A. for Architectural Engineering Services to Re-use Plans for Gymnasium Building at Jenkins Road K-8

16. AG Guaranteed Maximum Price from James A. Cummings Inc., for Construction Management Services for FPCH Project

17. CT Authorization to Advertise Public Hearing – Revised Policy #5.14 – Homeless Students; New Policy #9.12-Title I Parent Involvement; Revised Safe Driver Plan

18. BS Imagine Charter School Application

19. DH Amendment to Employment Agreement with the Superintendent of Schools

20. DH Agreements with University of Florida/Institute of Food and Agricultural Sciences to include Lease to UF/IFAS of Portion of School Farm Property, Sublease
             to School Board of UF/IFAS Property, and Memorandum of Understanding

OTHER BUSINESS

20. BS Stipulated findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders



Action:
The superintendent recommended that the
 Board approve Stipulated Findings of Fact,
 Conclusions of Law, and Final Orders #923
 through #939 (Miller/Carvelli/Carried).



#923/AD/09-24-89/0301/06-07
#924/TG/07-20-92/0301/06-07




#925/NO/05-22-91/0401/06-07
#926/DR/060392/0261/05-06




#927/MC/01-07-89/0161/05-06
#928/SC/11-04-89/0401/06-07




#929/SV/05-17-90/0201/06-07
#930/MC/1012-90/0411/06-07




#931/DD/12-08-93/0072/06-07
#932/CG/06-05-91/0201/06-07




#933/JM/09-03-90/0401/06-07
#934/JM/06-07-91/0301/06-07




#935/MP/04-14-93/0072/06-07
#936/DS/10-25-91/0072/06-07




#937/DS/09-15-90/0121/06-07
#938/JT/06-06-91/0301/06-07

#939/ZW/08-25-91/0301/06-07

GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT

Mr. Marty Sanders informed the Board that the Port St. Lucie City Council, during its meeting of November 13, 2006, approved four agreements with the School Board pertaining to:  1) right of first refusal for 42 acres of land off Torino Parkway; 2)  control of parking spaces at McChesney Park; 3) travelway improvements, and 4) roadway improvements.
Mr. Sanders stated the relationship with the City has continued to improve.  Staff was continuing to work collaboratively in finding solutions for both entities.

Mr. Sanders further reported he had attended a meeting about Dan McCarty Middle School.  Discussion centered on paving of the parking lot and additional land around the school’s track that was under utilized—it could use some improvement.  The superintendent was working with the county administrator and had offered use of that area if they were interested in improving the turf, putting in an irrigation system ,and adding lighting.
On a final note, Mr. Sanders notified board members that Avenue K was changed back to a two way street at the request of neighbors.  Dr. Gaines commented that the problem was none of the neighborhood/property owners were notified when the initial change to a one way street was being made.  They had no opportunity to give their input to the City.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

Mr. Bargeron reminded board members there was an executive session scheduled immediately following the board meeting to discuss bargaining matters.

FACILITIES REPORT

Mr. Alan Gilbert introduced the whole team/crew of people who would be working on the replacement school for Fort Pierce Central High School.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Dr. Miller told board members she had visited second graders at Floresta Elementary a few weeks back.  Part of her visit was about student dreams.  Dr. Miller told the students if they would write about their dreams and send them to her she would pick a few to share with the Board.  The first student’s dream was about being a teacher—“Being a teacher is fun because you get to teach kids and teaching is fun and so cool”.  Another student’s dream was about saving endangered species and other people by stopping them from smoking with cigarettes; “I want to help raise money for poor people and give them all the food and clothing and water they need because I don’t want people to die.  I want all people to keep our earth safe and clean”.  The last student’s dream was about being a football player—“He  didn’t know if he’ll reach that dream but he could see himself dreaming catching a ball for a touchdown”.
Ms. Hilson thanked Mr. Lannon and staff members who were involved in Opera Comes to School.  Over 1,000 kids participated and it was phenomenal.

Dr. Miller said she was very glad that each board member was going to say their personal good-byes to Dr. Gaines because she did not think she could get through it publicly without crying.  Dr. Miller told Dr. Gaines they all loved him, he was a phenomenal leader, teacher and friend.

 Mrs. Hensley spoke on behalf of the Board saying this year had been very interesting.  Many exciting things had happened in the community and board members had been part of that.  Some had come to fruition, e.g. the Higher Ed Task Force first started by Mr. Sanders in 1999, and the FAU/Harbor Branch partnership whose building was just dedicated on November 13, 2006.  Wonderful things were happening in St. Lucie County due to the collaboration that exists and because of the attitude of the people within the board room and the community.  People were willing to work together by setting aside their territory for the best interest and future of the entire county.  It had been exciting to see things progress knowing that the school district and its wonderful staff were part of almost everything that was going on in this county.  Mrs. Hensley thanked everyone for all they had done for the future. 

Dr. Gaines made closing comments.  He thanked each member and had one request left upon his departure from the Board.  For many months and weeks, Dr. Gaines had been continually asked to recommend adoption of the African American History Studies as part of the district’s curriculum.  In 1994, the statute was passed in Tallahassee.  Palm Beach County School District had actually adopted the curriculum.  Dr. Gaines had a copy of information on this subject for each member to review.  There was a training component involved for teachers and principals once it becomes policy. Dr. Gaines hoped that board members would also be part of that.  He mentioned that the training could possibly become a component of the FSBA Master Board program.  This would not be a separate curriculum.  Whatever has to be taught has to be included, therefore, Dr. Gaines asked the Board to consider adopting African American History Studies into the curriculum.  

Dr. Gaines’ voice held 34 years of love in it as he simply told his fellow board members it had been a pleasure serving with each one of them.  You had to be there. 
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.

ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the regular November 14, 2006 meeting at approximately 9:00 a.m.

